Ancestors of James Russell Brownfield

Generation No. 1

1. James Russell Brownfield. He was the son of 2. James Brownfield.

Generation No. 2

2. James Brownfield. He was the son of **4.** James Brownfield.

Child of James Brownfield is:

i. James Russell Brownfield.

Generation No. 3

4. James Brownfield², born 1822 in Pennsylvania^{3,4}; died 1898⁵. He was the son of **8. Zaddock Brownfield** and **9. Rebecca Marker**.

Notes for James Brownfield: 1880 Census

Name Relation Marital Status Gender Race Age Birthplace Occupation Father's Birthplace Mother's Birthplace

James BROWNFIELD Self M Male W 57 PA Tanner Of Hides PA PA Sarah BROWNFIELD Wife M Female W 55 PA House Keeper PA WV Eleliner JONES MotherL W Female W 72 PA Lives With Daughter PA WV

Source Information:

Census Place George, Fayette, Pennsylvania Family History Library Film 1255129 NA Film Number T9-1129 Page Number 194D

JENNINGS CEM AKA BROWNFIELD CEM.-----GEORGE'S TWP. http://ftp.rootsweb.com/pub/usgenweb/pa/fayette/cemeteries/jennings.txt

To find it take RT 857 South out of Fairchance to Mud Pike Road, turn left. Continue about

1 and 1/2 miles to field on right. Park vehicle, walk to upper right corner of field to old

road going through woods. Follow road to a stone spring house on right turn right on

older trail, follow to intersection id right angle trail. Turn right, cemetery is about 150 yards in small clearing.

According to man who told me about cemetery, several headstones have been removed since he

was there last. Also several years ago at least 5 graves were dig up, presumably for what

was in coffins Recorded July 2000.

BROWNFIELD

James 6-15-1898 age 78 y. Co. E. 168th VOL INF

Is this the same person?

More About James Brownfield:

Residence: 1880, George, Fayette County, Pennsylvania⁶

Child of James Brownfield is:

i. James Brownfield.

Generation No. 4

- **8.** Zaddock Brownfield⁷, born April 29, 1798 in Smithfield, Georges Twp., Fayette Co., Pennsylvania^{8,9}; died August 16, 1866 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania¹⁰. He was the son of 16. Charles Brownfield and 17. Ruth Bowell. He married 9. Rebecca Marker.
 - **9. Rebecca Marker**¹¹, died 1828¹¹.

Notes for Zaddock Brownfield:

Birth rec. source: Gravestone - Miller, Kathryn C., "Some Fayette Co., PA,

Cemeteries", 1996

Burial: Brownfield Cemetery, Smithfield, PA

Death rec. source: Miller, Kathryn C., "Some Fayett Co., Pa Cemeteries", 1996

Marr. rec. source: Celia Daniels, Brownfield descendant, Huntingtown, MD - Burna K. Jamieson

More About Zaddock Brownfield:

Burial: Fayette County, Pennsylvania¹²

Occupation: Farmer¹³

Children of Zaddock Brownfield and Rebecca Marker are:

i. William Brownfield^{14,15}, born March 21, 1820 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania^{16,17,18}; died December 11, 1890 in Wapello County, Iowa¹⁹; married Mary Whitlow March 29, 1848 in Decatur County, Indiana^{20,21,22}; born 1818 in Madison County, Kentucky^{23,24}.

Notes for William Brownfield: 1880 Census

Name Relation Marital Status Gender Race Age Birthplace Occupation Father's Birthplace Mother's Birthplace Wm BROWNFIELD Self M Male W 60 PA Physician PA PA

Mary BROWNFIELD Wife M Female W 64 KY Housekeeper NC NC

Mary BROWNFIELD Dau S Female W 27 IN Keeps House --- ---

William BROWNFIELD Son S Male W 22 IA Fireman ---

Elizabeth SPERRY Other S Female W 16 IA Housekeeper --- ---

Ed GREEN Other S Male W 20 IA Brakeman --- ---

Source Information:

Census Place Eldon, Wapello, Iowa Family History Library Film 1254368 NA Film Number T9-0368 Page Number 238A

- 4 ii. James Brownfield, born 1822 in Pennsylvania; died 1898; married (2) Sarah A. Jones.
 - iii. Ephraim Brownfield²⁵, born 1824²⁶
 - iv. Robert Brownfield²⁶, born 1826²⁶
 - v. Luther Brownfield²⁶, born 1828²⁶

Notes for Luther Brownfield:

I am interested in information concerning one of the Brownfield lines out of Fayette Co in Pa. There were two brothers a Charles and a Robert who married two sisters I think Mary and Ann Bowell. One line is that of the Basil Brownfield people, the other line includes mine. I am interested in connecting with any relatives that descend form Zadoc Brownfield M Ann Price and Luther Brownfield (served in the Civil War, brother to my great grandfather) These people are buried behind the Post Office in Smithfield, PA and I believe are connected to the "Brownfield Hollow" ones. My grandfather was Lee Byron Brownfield, an attorney in Uniontown (d. Circa 1926 and brother to Owen Brownfield also an attorney from Fairchance.) There are a lot of Fayette Brownfields out there, but I have yet to come in contact with any who are are related to the Zadoc Brownfield line. Can any one help? - Christine Brownfield

Civil War Pension Index, ancestry.com

Name of Soldier Brownfield, Luther

Name of Widow Brownfield, Mary

(Dependent) Minor

Service E. M. Pa. Cav.

Date of filing Claim Application No. Certificate No.

State from which filed

Invalid

1884 Mch 1o Widow 313,579 217,774

Pa.

Minor

Attorney

Remarks

Indiana Register, Indiana, Pennsylvania, Extracts July-Sept, 1868 http://ftp.rootsweb.com/pub/usgenweb/pa/indiana/papers/paper0071.txt

29 July 1868

DIED.

--On the 24th inst., in Loyalhanna township, Westmoreland county, MR LUTHER BROWNFIELD.

Title: Allegheny County, Pennsylvania, in the war for the suppression of the rebellion, 1861-1865: roll of honor, defenders of the flag, attack on Fort Sumter, S.C., April 12, 1861, surrender at Appomattox, Va., April 9, 1865 / published by authority of the Board of Managers, Soldiers and Sailors Memorial Hall; compiled and arranged by and under the direction of Samuel M. Evans. Imprint: Pittsburgh, Pa.: [s.n.], 1924.

Physical Extent: 610 p.; 25 cm.

Filysical Extent. 010 p., 25

Subjects:

Evans, Samuel Minis, 1843-

Allegheny County (Pa.) History Civil War, 1861-1865.

United States History Civil War, 1861-1865 Registers

Bookmarkable Table of Contents for this book: http://digital.library.pitt.edu/cgi-bin/pitttext-idx.pl?notisid=00aee8266m&type=header

p. 68

Name Rank Company or Class of Tablet

Battery Regiment Service
Number
Brownfield,

Luther. Private......E..........159...Cavalry....32

Generation No. 5

- **16.** Charles Brownfield^{27,28,29,30}, born July 10, 1763 in Apple Pie Ridge, Brooke County, Virginia^{31,32,33,34}; died August 19, 1837 in Smithfield, Fayette County, Pennsylvania^{35,36}. He was the son of **32.** Robert Brownfield, Sr. and **33.** Eleanor Sutton. He married **17.** Ruth Bowell August 18, 1791 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania^{37,38}.
- 17. Ruth Bowell^{39,40,41,42,43,44}, born Abt. 1773 in Probably Hampshire County, West Virginia⁴⁵; died Aft. 1850 in Probably Fayette County, Pennsylvania⁴⁵. She was the daughter of 34. Thomas Bowell and 35. Anna Jane Lamont.

Notes for Charles Brownfield:

Birth rec. source: Info from Brownfield descendant Cecelia Daniel, Huntingtown,

MD

Death rec. source: Ditto Marr. rec. source: Ditto - Burna K. Jamieson

Charles Brownfield, the son of Robert Sr. (1730's-1821), lived near Smithfield and had many sons, including Alexander Brownfield (the ancestor of Mary and Winifred Woodfill) and Zadoc Brownfield, the ancestor of many of the Brownfields that have lived in Brownfield Hollow above Haydentown (including Ash Brownfield and his family).

From the Book, "250 years of the history of one branch of the Brownfield family of Fayette Co., PA" by Todd Alan Brownfield, 1990

Michael Brownfield has Charles as the son of Charles and Elizabeth Bird Brownfield, not their grandson, but this makes little sense in terms of the time frame or names involved. Michael does not name this Charles Jr or the II, but names his son as Charles Jr. So I do not accept his lineage.

[Brøderbund Family Archive #313, Ed. 1, Census Index: U.S.

Selected

Counties, 1810, Date of Import: Mar 3, 2000, Internal Ref.

#1.313.1.552.48]

Individual: Brownfield, Charles County/State: Fayette Co., PA

Location: George Twp

Page #: 092 Year: 1810

Notes for CHARLES BROWNFIELD:

I do have the 1810 Census in a printed format and in that see

Charles

Brownfield in Georges Township listed as having in his

household:

1 male 10 or under 2 males 10-16 4 males 16-26 1 male over age 45

3 females under 10 1 female 10-16 THIS MAY BE OUR REBECCA, SHE

WOULD HAVE 13/14

3 females 26-45

In this same area there was a Robert Brownfield, Sr. living in a household consisting of one male over 45 and one female over 45. THIS MAY BE ROBERT AND ELLENDER SUTTON BROWNFIELD, PARENTS OF THE ABOVE CHARLES

Census Index: U.S. Selected Counties, 1820

Individual: Brownfield, Charles, Jr. County/State: Fayette Co., PA

Location: Georges Twp

Page #: 157 Year: 1820

- - -

Census Index: U.S. Selected Counties, 1830

Individual: Brownfield, Charles County/State: Fayette Co., PA

Location: George Twp

Page #: 140 Year: 1830

- - -

Census Index: U.S. Selected Counties, 1830

Individual: Brownfield, Charles

County/State: Fayette Co., PA

Location: George Twp

Page #: 133 Year: 1830

- - -

Census Index: U.S. Selected Counties, 1840

Individual: Brownfield, Charles County/State: Fayette Co., PA

Location: Georges Twp

Page #: 292 Year: 1840

Census Index: U.S. Selected Counties, 1840

Individual: Brownfield, Charles County/State: Fayette Co., PA

Location: Union Twp

Page #: 341 Year: 1840

In Wiley's "History of Preston County" [pub'd in 1882] in his section on the Reno District, on pp. 517-518, there is the following tidbit which might be a small clue in your search for the parents of Rebecca Brownfield (1796-1865) who was the wife of James H. Hamilton (1791-1868):

"Salt Making. --- Charles Brownfield, of Smithfield, Pa.,

attempted

of

to make salt on Big Buffalo Run over 50 years ago; James Hamilton (the father-in-law of Joseph G. Baker), who married a Brownfield, superintended the work. Some salt was made, but for some cause now not known the undertaking was abandoned."

Also noticed that a Corporal James Hamilton served in the War 1812 in Captain Samuel Kennedy's Company, Virginia Militia, which was composed, at least in part, by Preston County residents.

In Morton's A History of Preston County, James and John J. Hamilton, brothers, were said to have come from PA about 1835 to Evansville and later to the area west of Lyon. Elsewhere Morton writes

that James m. Rebecca Brownfield of PA and that John J. m. Matilda Costolo.

- Bev Rogers

He owned a distillery and established a pottery (1790), built a weavers mill (1806), gave a deed for a new burying ground and for a new brick church at Mt. Moriah (1816), built and owned a tannery (1825). He is often referred to as Charles, Jr. Moved to Kentucky. - Gail Brownfield-Barton

CENSUS YEAR:1800 STATE:PA COUNTY:Fayette DISTRICT:Georges Township REEL:M32-38

REFERENCE: written page 219, Enumerator: David Stewart

Free White Males Free White Females | 10 16 26 10 16 26 All to to to to 45 to to to to 45 Other |10 16 26 45 up |10 16 26 45 up |Slaves|Remarks PG# LN# LAST NAME FIRST NAME (1) (2) (3) (4) (5) (6) (7) (8) (9) (10)(11) | (12) |Charles 544 18 BROWNFIELD 5 2 . 1 . . 1 1 1 .

This may not be the same Charles Brownfield.

More About Charles Brownfield:

Burial: Brownfield Cemetery in Smithfield, PA⁴⁶

Notes for Ruth Bowell:

Birth rec. source: Based on age in 1850 census

- Burna K Jamieson

Bev Rogers reports that Charles married Unknown MCCOY (Source: Ancestral File

(AF83-030295) Microfilm 1394141, Agnes Virginia Miller 420 Clark St, Morgantown, WV, 26505.).

NOTE> As with so many IGI

files, some parts are ok if you have back up that agrees, and you have to be certain that back up did not come from that file. All other informatiion says that Charles Brownfield did not marry a McCoy. I do feel that there is a good chance that it was Mary someone since James Henry and Rebecca Brownfield Hamilton first child was named Mary and second child named Sarah probably named after James Henry's mother, Sarah Brooks Hamilton. ALSO THERE ARE OTHER MAJOR ERRORS ON THAT "IGI"

FILE ABOVE.

Children of Charles Brownfield and Ruth Bowell are:

i. Colonel Thomas Brownfield^{47,48}, born October 02, 1792 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania^{49,50,51}; died June 08, 1840 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania^{52,53,54}; married Rebecca Brown; born Abt. 1796⁵⁵; died November 07, 1872 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania⁵⁵.

Notes for Colonel Thomas Brownfield:

Birth rec. source: based on age (47 yrs) at death

Burial: Mt. Moriah Baptist Church Cemetery, Smithfield, PA Death rec.source: Miller, Kathryn C.,"Some Fayett Co.,Pa Cemeteries", 1996

Marr. rec. source: Celia Daniels, Brownfield descendant, Huntingtown, MD

- Burna K. Jamieson

He moved to Kentucky. - Gail Brownfield-Barton

http://searches1.rootsweb.com/usgenweb/archives/pa/fayette/cemeteries/soldcem01.txt

This an old list done by, I believe, the Great Meadows Chapter of the D.A.R.

in or about 1927. While it is far from current, the information is great.

Information contained in () are things we have added as we received information from reference materials and families. If you can help us

add

anything at all about these veterans, it would be greatly appreciated.

LIST OF VETERAN'S GRAVES IN FAYETTE COUNTY, PA

.

REVOLUTIONARY WAR

. . . .

BROWNFIELD, Rev. Thomas - Capt. John Beeson's Co. Buried in Baptist Cemetery
Smithfield (born 2 Oct 1792 - died 8 Jun 1840 Mt Moriah
Cemetery records)

More About Colonel Thomas Brownfield:

Burial: Baptist Cemetery, Smithfield, Pennsylvania⁵⁶

Notes for Rebecca Brown:

Birth rec. source: Based on age (76 yrs) at death Burial: Mt. Moriah Baptist Church Cemetery

Death rec.source: Miller, Kathryn C., "Some Fayett Co., Pa

Cemeteries", 1996

Marr. rec. source: Celia Daniels, Brownfield descendant,

Huntingtown, MD
- Burna K. Jamieson

ii. Charles Brownfield II^{57,58,59}, born September 27, 1800 in Uniontown, Fayette County, Pennsylvania^{60,61,62}; died August 24, 1857 in Hardin County, Illinois⁶²; married (1) Sarah Elizabeth Brownfield 1819⁶³; born 1803⁶³; married (2) Elizabeth Jane McPherson May 20, 1847 in Gallatin County, Illinois^{64,65}; born 1814 in Boone County, Kentucky⁶⁶; died November 07, 1865 in Hardin County, Illinois⁶⁷.

Notes for Sarah Elizabeth Brownfield:

Gail Brownfield-Barton has Sarah as the daughter of Nathan Brownfield and Elizabeth McCoy instead of Nathan Brownfield and Elizabeth Huston.

iii. Robert Brownfield^{68,69}, born July 12, 1794 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania^{70,71}; died September 10, 1857 in Van Buren County, Iowa^{72,73}; married Sarah Elizabeth Price May 01, 1816 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania⁷⁴; born October 14, 1796 in Probably Bartlett County, Virginia⁷⁵; died June 10, 1895 in Birmingham, Van Buren

County, Iowa⁷⁵.

Notes for Robert Brownfield:

Birth rec. source: Info from Brownfield descendant Cecelia Daniel,

Huntingtown, MD Death rec.source: ditto Marr. rec. source: ditto - Burna K. Jamieson

The War of 1812 Pensioners lists Robert Brownfield (wife Sarah Price) as married 1 May 1816, Fayette County, PA, "sd 10 Sep 1857 in Utica, IA, wd 5 Jun 1895, Farmington, IA, serv McClane's PA Mil, lived Van Buren County, IA."

Place Names of Van Buren County, Iowa, by T. J. Fitzpatrick, Annals of Iowa, October, 1931, http://www.rootsweb.com/~iavanbur/placenamesvbcv2.htm

The post office of Utica, Van Buren County, Iowa, was established December 4, 1849, with the appointment of Robert Brownfield, postmaster.

More About Robert Brownfield:

Burial: Dibble Cemetery, Utica, Van Buren County, Iowa^{76,77} Military service: War of 1812⁷⁸

Notes for Sarah Elizabeth Price:

CENSUS YR: 1860 TERRITORY: IA COUNTY: Van Buren DIVISION: Cedar Twp. REEL NO: M653-342 PAGE NO: 412 REFERENCE: Enumerated on the 4th of July by Geo. C. Gebhardt

LN HN FN LAST NAME FIRST NAME AGE SEX RACE OCCUP. REAL VAL. PERS VAL. BIRTHPLACE MRD. SCH. R/W DDB

Farmer 1,000 550 Pa.

17 1246 1247 Brownfield Elizabeth 18 F Ind.

18 1246 1247 Pratt P. 17

M

Ind. X

1880 Census

Name Relation Marital Status Gender Race Age Birthplace
Occupation Father's Birthplace Mother's Birthplace
Walter DOW Self S Male W 22 IN Country Merchant
NH IN
Sarah BROWNFIELD Other W Female W 84 PA Keeping
House PA IRE

Source Information:

Census Place Cedar, Van Buren, Iowa Family History Library Film 1254367 NA Film Number T9-0367 Page Number 397A

Is this the same person?

iv. Alexander Brownfield^{79,80}, born September 18, 1796 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania^{81,82}; died March 05, 1863⁸³; married Martha Smith 1821⁸³; born December 19, 1801⁸³; died August 07, 1890⁸³.

Notes for Alexander Brownfield:

[Brøderbund Family Archive #316, Ed. 1,

Census Index: U.S. Selected

Counties, 1840, Date of Import: Mar 3, 2000, Internal Ref

#1.316.1.1526.30]

Individual: Brownfield, Alexander County/State: Fayette Co., PA

Location: Georges Twp

Page #: 298 Year: 1840

[Brøderbund Family Archive #316, Ed. 1,

Census Index: U.S. Selected

Counties, 1840, Date of Import: Mar 3, 2000, Internal Ref.

#1.316.1.1526.31]

Individual: Brownfield, Alexander County/State: Fayette Co., PA

Location: Menallen Twp

Page #: 371 Year: 1840

For the first name in this entry, the person who

indexed the record

was very uncertain about the transcription due to difficulties in deciphering the original records.

[Brøderbund Family Archive #318, Ed. 1,

Census Index: U.S. Selected

States/Counties, 1860, Date of Import: Mar 3, 2000, Internal Ref.

#1.318.1.4466.133]

Individual: Brownfield, Alexander County/State: Fayette Co., PA

Location: George Twp

Page #: 316 Year: 1860

- Bev Rogers
- 8 v. Zaddock Brownfield, born April 29, 1798 in Smithfield, Georges Twp., Fayette Co., Pennsylvania; died August 16, 1866 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania; married (1) Anne Price; married (2) Rebecca Marker.
 - vi. Elizabeth Brownfield^{84,85,86}, born Abt. 1799⁸⁷; married John Kennedy.

Notes for John Kennedy: From Philip Kennedy -

Unidentified note, rec'd. in Gig Harbor, 6/21/96 by PFK from RFK in Scottsdale, AZ, along with a pile of other family papers relating to family history:

"KENNEDY: This ancient clan is found associated with the southwest of Scotland from the twelfth century, and the history of the Carrick district of Ayrshire is substantially the early history of the Kennedies.

"The Kennedies of Dunure acquired Cassillis, and later one of the family married Mary, daughter of King Robert III. Their son was created Lord Kennedy in 1457, and in 1509 the third Lord Kennedy

was created Earl of Cassillis. While the family had many illustrious men, Gilbert, 4th Earl, earned an infamous reputation for his dreadful deed of "roasting the Abbot of Crossraguel" in the black vault of Dunure, to obtain possession of the lands of the Abbey. Archibald, 12th Earl of Cassillis, was created Baron Ailsa in 1806, and in 1831 Marquess of Ailsa.

"Tradition tells that Ulric Kennedy fled from Ayrshire for some lawless deed and settled in Lochaber where his descendants were known as Clan Ulric, and the Kennedies of Skye, and other districts of the Highlands, trace their descent from this branch of the family. The Lochaber Kennedies joined forces with the Camerons and are accepted as a sept of the latter clan.

"The present chief of the Clan Kennedy is Charles, 5th Marquess of Ailsa.

"Crest: A dolphin, naiant, proper. The crest of the MacUlrics is said to have been a hand grasping a dagger."

- vii. John James Brownfield^{87,88}, born Abt. 1801 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania⁸⁹
- viii. Rachel Brownfield^{89,90}, born June 21, 1803 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania^{91,92,93}; died 1805⁹⁴
 - ix. Ruth Brownfield^{95,96}, born November 14, 1805 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania^{97,98,99}; died 1842¹⁰⁰
 - x. Elenor Lyda Brownfield^{101,102}, born January 05, 1808 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania^{103,104,105}; died 1828¹⁰⁶
 - xi. Mary Ann Brownfield^{107,108}, born October 08, 1810 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania^{109,110,111}; died 1840¹¹²; married David Evans.
- xii. Rebecca Brownfield^{113,114}, born October 01, 1812 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania^{115,116,117}; died 1875¹¹⁸; married Peter Goff.

Notes for Rebecca Brownfield:

Rebecca was also the name of a daughter of Robert and Eleanor Sutton

Brownfield's son Charles and his wife Ruth Bowell, according to Bible

Records provided by Mrs. Juanita Aquino who subscribes to Gleanings.

This Rebecca was born Oct. 2, 1812. She may have been confused in your

record with Robert Brownfield, Jr. and Mary Bowell's possible

daughter

named Rebecca. The 1812 birth date seems more than coincidental. I

can't look at Robert, Jr.'s will right now to see if it lists a daughter Rebecca, but it might. I think it was published in Gleanings. He died in 1815, I think. I was just in the small Robert Brownfield, Sr. and Eleanor Sutton Family Cemetery in Smithfield, Fayette Co., Pa (off Main

Street or Route 119) a week or so ago. It is in surprisingly good shape. Robert Jr. and Mary Bowell's stones are there and barely readable. Also, Charles Brownfield and Ruth Bowell's sons Zadoc (b.

1798) and Alexander (b. 1796) and their wive's stones are still visible,

as well as a number of grandchildren, etc. The place is kept mowed and

there were even flags and veteran's markers on the veteran's graves.

Todd Brownfield, Date: Mon, 7 Jun 1999 05:23:15 EDT

xiii. Bowell Basil Brownfield^{119,120}, born 1817 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania^{121,122}; died 1902¹²³; married Elizabeth Cramer 1838¹²⁴.

Notes for Bowell Basil Brownfield:

Wisconsin Historical Society, Digital Library and Archives http://www.wisconsinhistory.org/roster/

1st Regiment Heavy Artillery, Company D

Wisconsin Volunteers: War of the Rebellion, 1861-1865 -

Alphabetical Index

Compiled under the direction of the Adjutants General during the years 1895 - 1899

Published by the State

Madison, Wisconsin, Democrat Printing Company, 1914

Name	Rank	Co.	Regiment
Brownfield, Bowell B.	Q M. Sergeant	D	1st
Heavy Artillery			
Brownfield, John A.	Corporal	D	1st

Heavy Artillery

Roster of Wisconsin Volunteers: War of the Rebellion, 1861-1865, Volume I

COMPILED BY THE AUTHORITY OF THE LEGISLATURE, UNDER THE DIRECTION OF

JEREMIAH M. RUSK, GOVERNOR,

AND CHANDLER P. CHAPMAN, ADJUTANT GENERAL.

Madison, Wisconsin: Democrat Printing Company, State Printers, 1886.

ROSTER OF COMPANY "D"

NAME. RESIDENCE. DATE.

REMARKS.

Brownfield, Bowell B. Monroe Sept. 21, '63

Q. M. Sergt., Sergt.; disch. July 7, '64, disability.

Brownfield, John W. Monroe Sept. 21, '63

Corp., M. O. Aug. 18, '65.

1880 Census

Name Relation Marital Status Gender Race Age Birthplace Occupation Father's Birthplace Mother's Birthplace

G. W. HERTZOG Self M Male W 58 PA Minister PA PA

Elisabeth HERTZOG Wife M Female W 55 OH Keeping House --- ---

Liddie B. HERTZOG Dau S Female W 31 PA At Home PA OH

James P. HERTZOG Son S Male W 29 PA Batcher PA OH

George A HERTZOG Son S Male W 27 PA Minister PA OH

Henry C. HERTZOG Son S Male W 19 PA Farmer PA OH

Libby D. HERTZOG Dau S Female W 14 PA At Home PA OH

B. B. BROWNFIELD Other W Male W 62 PA Painter PA OH

Source Information:

Census Place Monroe, Jasper, Iowa

Family History Library Film 1254346 NA Film Number T9-0346 Page Number 213B Is this the same person?

Generation No. 6

- **32. Robert Brownfield, Sr.** ^{125,126,127,128,129,130,131}, born 1733 in Chester County, Pennsylvania or Winchester, Virginia ^{132,133,134}; died September 25, 1821 in Smithfield, Fayette County, Pennsylvania ^{135,136,137,138,139}. He was the son of Charles Brownfield and Elizabeth Bird. He married **33. Eleanor Sutton** 1753 ^{140,141}.
- **33. Eleanor Sutton**^{142,143,144,145}, born 1734 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania^{146,147,148}; died in Smithfield, Pennsylvania^{149,150}.

Notes for Robert Brownfield, Sr.:

In 1771 he owned 150 acres of land in what was then Bedford County. It became Westmoreland County in 1773 and Fayette County in 1783.

Robert Brownfield was born in late 1730's in Chester Co., PA, and came with his father, Charles and the rest of the family into Fayette Co. wilderness in the 1760's. Settling a large tract of land near modern-day Smithfield, Robert prospered and had several children, among whom were two sons, Robert Brownfield, Jr and Charles. Robert Sr. died in 1821.

From the Book, "250 years of the history of one branch of the Brownfield family of Fayette Co., PA" by Todd Alan Brownfield, 1990

Census Index: U.S. Selected Counties Individual: Brownfield, Robert, Sr. County/State: Fayette Co., PA

Location: George Twp

Page #: 092 Year: 1810

Military service: Revolutionary War under Col. Crawford and Col. Lewis

Nocola of the Continental Line

Census Index: U.S. Selected Counties Individual: Brownfield, Robert, Sr.

County/State: Fayette Co., PA

Location: George Twp

Page #: 092 Year: 1810

- - -

Rebecca was also the name of a daughter of Robert and Eleanor Sutton Brownfield's son Charles and his wife Ruth Bowell, according to Bible Records provided by Mrs. Juanita Aquino who subscribes to Gleanings. This Rebecca was born Oct. 2, 1812. She may have been confused in your record with Robert Brownfield, Jr. and Mary Bowell's possible daughter named Rebecca. The 1812 birth date seems more than coincidental. I can't look at Robert, Jr.'s will right now to see if it lists a daughter Rebecca, but it might. I think it was published in Gleanings. He died in 1815, I think. I was just in the small Robert Brownfield, Sr. and Eleanor Sutton Family Cemetery in Smithfield, Fayette Co., Pa (off Main Street or Route 119) a week or so ago. It is in surprisingly good shape. Robert Jr. and Mary Bowell's stones are there and barely readable. Also, Charles Brownfield and Ruth Bowell's sons Zadoc (b. 1798) and Alexander (b. 1796) and their wive's stones are still visible, as well as a number of grandchildren, etc. The place is kept mowed and there were even flags and veteran's markers on the veteran's graves.

Todd Brownfield, Date: Mon, 7 Jun 1999 05:23:15 EDT NOTE> The above information tended to be more confusing than useful. He did not understand my question and has a book to sell. If I find the book and it has information on James Henry Hamilton wife Rebecca b. 28 Jan.1796, in Smithfield, PA and d.28 Aug. 1867 in Dent, Preston Co., WV. She is buried in "The Old Sandy Cemetery", 1.5 miles SE of Evansville.

- - -

Index to Fayette County Wills 1783-1900 Robert Brownfield - Vol. 1 page 150 probated 1815 Charles Brownfield - Vol. 2 page 94 probated 1837 >From Lorna Workman

- - -

Monongalia County (West) Virginia Deedbook records, 1784-1810 (Old Series Volumes 1-4) by Rick Toothman

Empson BROWNFIELD, witness, land transaction between William PETTY JOHN

and John NUZUM, and witness of land transaction between William PETTY JOHN to John NUZUM and Silas STEPHENS.

Page 57, 6 October 1798

Samuel and Magdalen COBB to Benjamin WHITSON [also written WHITSON and

WHILSON in the instrument]. 125 acres on Little Sandy Creek, ajoining Robert BROWNFIELD. Part of a 400-acre resident right conveyed by Thomas Berry Junr to Samuel Cobb. Consideration: L28.2.6. Signed: Samuel Cobb, Magdalin Cobb. Witness: teste John Evans. No acknowledgement recorded. No delivery shown. Recorded: OS 1:428. (Old Series book 1, #428)

Page 100, 9 February 1801

Benjamin and Ann WHITSON to William NEWLON, Harrison Co 110 acres on Little Sandy Creek, adjoining Robert Brownfield and John England. (etc...) Recorded: OS 2:141.

NOTE THIS IS THE IMPORTANT ONE

Page 179, 9 January 1804

Robert BROWNFIELD, Georges Twp, Fayette Co, PA, to Mary BROWNFIELD, single woman, Fayette Co, PA, and Rebecca McPHERSON, state of KY. 370 acres on Sandy Creek, no adjoiners named. Patented 9 July 1798. Consideration: L100, PA. Signed: Robert Brownfield. Witnesses: none Acknowledged in court, January 1804. Del: to Mary Brownfield. Recorded: OS 2:560.

Page 182, 11 July 1803

Jesse and Rachael HANWAY to Lewis WOLF. 98 acres on waters of Sandy Creek, part of a patent of [blank], adjoining Thomas Berry's and Robert Brownfield's surveys. (etc...) Recorded: OS 3:7.

Page 233, 15 July 1806

William and Mary MYERS to Henry WALTER, Fayette Co, PA. 110 acres on Little Sandy Creek, adjoining Robert BROWNFIELD and John England. (etc...) Recorded: OS 3:315.

Page 238, 7 February 1804

Joseph and Jane TIDBALL, Corporation of Winchester, Frederick Co, to Archabald WATTS, Hampshire Co. 2666 acres between Big and Little Sandy Creeks, adjoining Robert Brownfield, James Arnold, William McCleery's large survey, Aaron Ogden, John Harden, John Berry, and Thomas Berry. (etc...) Recorded: OS 3:351-353.

Page 284, 29 September 1806

James and Mary THOMAS to John SHIOR (?), Fayette Co, PA. 50 acres on Big Sandy, adjoining Robert BROWNFIELD. Patented to John England, 26 November 180[?], and conveyed by him to Thomas. (etc....) Recorded: OS 4:15-16.

Page 296, 17 April 1802

WILL of Thomas BERRY. Wife Rachel: plantation where I live, during her lifetime. After her death, to be divided among children as per: 121 acres to sons Curtis and John, John to have the part adjoining Little Sandy Creek. Curtis to pay youngest son Nathan L13.8, and John to pay him L6.12 when Nathan comes of age. If the 200 acres on Little Sandy that Berry claims, adjoining James Sullivan, can be obtained, Nathan is to have 100 acres of it and Curtis and John need not pay him the L20 called for above The remainder of the tract, if obtained, to be divided among four daughters, Margret Berry, Sarah Berry, Elisabeth Berry, and Rachel Berry. [sum blank] to be paid to sons Samuel, Thomas, Joseph, and John by Robert BROMFIELD, assistant executor, who is also to pay the daughters \$2 each when convenient. Signed: Thomas Berry. Witnesses: Lewis Woolf, George Keller, Jno Kennedy. Proved by witnesses, June 1802. Recorded: OS 4:64-65. [Also recorded in Wills 1:315.]

From: Billy Walker

As a notation to anyone interested: Pennsylvania Land Laws are not ***exactly*** like land laws in other states, although by the 1790s most laws there had been "Americanized". Remember that Pennsylvania, prior to the revolution, was operated pretty much as a fiefdom. If you do very much

research in Pennsylvania for a period as early as the 1790s, you may need to become familiar with the set of English laws that preceded this era and that governed land in Pennsylvania. Land transactions were fairly complicated.

- Bev Rogers

ROBERT Son of Old Charles

Robert is a popular name with Brownfields here and in England in modern as well as in earlier times.

The grandparents of Robert supposedly emigrated from Scotland to Ireland and then to the Colonies before the time of the American Revolution. The family may be descended from a George Brownfield who fought with Cromwell and then fled to Scotland after the Restoration. They were Presbyterians.

The family may have arrive around 1718 and at least before "midel September 1739" when the grandfather Robert died in Chester County, Pennsylvania leaving two sons Charles and Robert, Jr. and perhaps other children.

Robert was probably the oldest of the 7 or 8 sons of Charles and his wife Elizabeth (Betsy) Bird. He was probably born north of Winchester, Virginia, at Apple Pie Ridge so named for the pies baked by the Quakers there for the Hessians who in turn deserted to the American side.

He was named for his grandfather, his father's brother as well as his mother's oldest brother.

Exact dates are not known for any of the children of Charles and Betsy with the exception of the youngest Benjamin. Robert's birth date has been given as 1733 or 1735 and as late as 1739 to 1741. The earlier dates are the most likely ones as he married Eleanor Sutton who was born in 1734 in 1753.

His death date has been given as 25 September 1771. The Patriot Index has 1821. Elsewhere 1823 has been given. 21 September 1821 may be the correct date. It must have been after 16 March 1815 as on that date his son Robert wrote a will leaving to his son Bowel "100 acres of land to be surveyed out of that land lying in the east side of the Morgantown road now in possession of my father Robert Brownfield, senior." In January of that same year Robert, Sr. signed by mark that he was witness to the oral will of a McIrvin.

Robert, Jr. died that same year His father outlived him. Both had served in the Revolution under the jurisdiction of Pennsylvania. Robert, Jr. was one of the 60 men surviving an Indian ambush on the way to Wheeling, West Virginia. He was

taken prisoner and finally got home a year later. Robert, Sr. saw his commander Colonel Crawford, another early settler from east of Uniontown, burned at the stake.

Robert, Sr. was one of the earliest settlers in the area He is given in the records of Bedford County as the owner of 150 acres in 1771. In 1773 he is listed in Springhill Township which was in Cumberland County until 1771, in Bedford for two years, then in Westmoreland and then Fayette County in 1783. This may be the same 150 acres that appeared on the 1816 Georges Township, Fayette County, tax lists in 1816 and 1817. In one he is listed as a farmer and in the other as an old man.

According to his great grandson Joseph Collins Brownfield he camped under a large white oak tree east of Smithfield when he first came to the area. This was about a half mile east of where his son Robert and Robert's wife Mary Bowell were later buried.

He was well established as a land owner around Smithfield which is about 9 or 10 miles south or southwest of Uniontown when his father and four brothers went to Kentucky. His son, Charles, owned land in Hardin County, Kentucky, which he left to his son Thomas. Thomas in turn willed Kentucky land to his son Charles.

Robert lived near his brother William who had a store in Smithfield. His brother Empson came to church in Smithfield -riding a "coach and four" traveling the whole distance of 9 miles to get there on his own land. (Empson's children were older than those of Robert and William according to Warner C. Brownfield.)

Smithfield where Robert acquired a lot of land as did his two sons Robert and Charles (born 1760 and 1763 and both marrying Bowells) had been known as Brown-field until 1811. Then the township was offered a post office. Smith who owned a store and Robert who owned all the land both plied voters with liquor. No vote was taken, however, so the government named the place for both of them, Smith-field.

A Rebecca Brownfield, born 1795, married a Hamilton in 1813 at Smithfield. She supposedly was given land in West Virginia by her grandfather W Robert of Boone County, Kentucky. This may be Robert or his brother William.

Robert had at least 22 grandchildren, 12 from Robert and 10 from Charles. A

great grand daughter Margaret married Jehu of the Benjamin line. A grandson Charles, Jr. married a grand daughter of Tory Tom. This grandson moved to Kentucky where he later married Jane McPherson in 1847. A grand daughter Lydia married her cousin Henry Brownfield, a doctor, and moved to Iowa.

Other descendants went to Illinois and Texas and as far as California.

A fourth great grand daughter Ruth Wiley Nine still lives in Smithfield. Sara Honsaker and Mary Woodfill live in Uniontown. Other present day descendants include Paul G. Watters, Granville Brownfield, Marvin Brownfield, and Lois Henry of Illinois; Glenn R. Hand and Richard Ladd Brownfield of Texas; Darlene McConnell of Indiana; Marjorie Nichols of California; Douglas Patterson Kennedy and Jackie Gocker.

COMPILER: Florence E. Brownfield from the Brownfield Gleanings NOTE: Above was compiled before death of Sara Honsaker.

ancestry.com Abstract of Graves of Revolutionary Patriot

Name Cemetery Location

Reference

BROWNFIELD, Robert Sr Fam cem Smithfield PA 56 Abstract of

Graves of Revolutionary

Patriots, Vol.1, p.

—Serial: 11999;

Volume: 8

Cemeteries: Vereran's Graves in Fayette County, PA

Rootsweb

http://ftp.rootsweb.com/pub/usgenweb/pa/fayette/cemeteries/soldcem01.txt LIST OF VETERAN'S GRAVES IN FAYETTE COUNTY, PA

REVOLUTIONARY WAR

BROWNFIELD, Robert Hr. - Stokley's Rangers, Buried in Brownfield Cemetery mear Smithfield PA

(1772) The area where Robert lived had been known as Brownfield until 1811. Then the township was offered a post office. Mr. Smith owned a store, Robert all the land. Both tried to buy votes with liquor. A vote was never taken so the government named the town after both of them, thus "Smithfield".

A Revolutionary War soldier, he was with Col. William Crawford's expedition in 1782.

- Gail Brownfield-Barton

Author: Ellis, Franklin, 1828-1885.

Title: History of Fayette County, Pennsylvania: with biographical sketches of

many of its pioneers and prominent men / edited by Franklin Ellis.

Imprint: Philadelphia: L.H. Everts & Co., 1882

Physical Extent: 841, [170]leaves of plates: ill., map, ; 28 cm.

Subjects:

Fayette County (Pa.) History.

Bookmarkable Table of Contents for this book: http://digital.library.pitt.edu/cgi-bin/pitttext-idx.pl?notisid=00aft2784m&type=header p. 580

From the very first the name of the town was Smithfield. The Brownfields owned land nearly all around the town. About the time of the war of 1812 it was decided by the governmental authorities to open a post-office in Smithfield, and then the question arose, What should the office be named? Some were in favor of Smithfield, while others favored Brownfieldtown. To settle the matter in dispute it was left to the voters of the township to decide what the name of the new post-office should be. Robert Brownfield furnished whisky freely to one of the tavern-keepers, and Barnabas Smith gave an equal quantity to another tavern-keeper, and these gave the ardent freely to the voters. The day was almost gone and no voting had been done as yet, when Col. John Oliphant put in an appearance on the scene, and seeing that the voters were too drunk to properly exercise their right of suffrage he mounted a store-box, and calling them to order he said, "We have met for the laudable purpose of giving a name to our new post-office, but as the day is far spent and I see no chance of deciding by ballot, now I propose to decide viva voce. I would like to accommodate both of the gentlemen with at least a part of the name. Mr. Smith's first name is Barnabas, but we all call him 'Barney;' Mr. Brownfield's given name is Robert, but we all call him 'Bob.' Now I move you that the name of this town hereafter be 'Barney Bobtown." The motion received a second, was put, and was unanimously

adopted. But the name of the post-office always remained Smithfield.

More About Robert Brownfield, Sr.:

Burial: Brownfield Cem, Smithfield, Pennsylvania

Military service: Revolution, Private, Pennsylvania¹⁵¹

Notes for Eleanor Sutton:

Notes for ELLENDER SUTTON:

Monongalia deedbook records - SUTTON

NOTE> Maybe one of these Sutton's is the father of Ellender

Page 30, [blank] June, 1787

Benjamin SUTTON to Jacob NOOS. Lots #81, and 83 in Morgan Town.

Includes 4.6d quit rent per annum to Zackll Morgan, his heirs and

assigns forever. Consideration: [blank]. Signed: Benjamin Sutton.

Witnesses: John Evans, William Jolliff, John Davis. No acknowledgement

recorded. No delivery shown. Recorded: OS 1:234.

Page 34, 11 March 1794

Rodham PETTY [PELLY?], Feyett Co, PA, by Isaac SUTTON, his attorney in fact, to Samuel GANDY 400 acres on Three Forks Creek, adjoining James Brane. sold to Rodham by Benjamin Jenings, 10 February 178[9?]. Consideration: L35, PA. Signed: Isaac Sutton. Witnesses: none.

Acknowledged in court. No delivery shown. Recorded: OS 1:269-270.

Page 78, 28 December 1796

Ebenezer SUTTON, witness, land transaction between Elisha and Mary BOYD, Berkeley Co, to Lewis WOLF.

Page 144, 28 December 1801

David SUTTON, witness, land transaction between The McCLELLAND family. Page 151, 29 October 1787 Benjamin and Sarah SUTTON to John BOYLE and George BAKER. Lot #83 in Morgans Town. Consideration: L15. Includes annual quit rent of 5s 6d to Zackll Morgan, his heirs and assigns. Signed: Benj Sutton, Sarah Sutton. Witnesses: none. Acknowledged in court, October 1787. No delivery shown. Recorded: OS 2:411.

Re-recording of burned instrument.

Page 175, [blank] 1803

Moses SUTTON Jr., witness, land transation beetweenJacob and Hannah

BENNETT, Harrison Co, assignee of George HOUR, to Lindsay BOGGESS.

Page 197, 22 January 1804

WILL of Sarah ROBE. Daughters Mary Stewart and Sarah SUTTON: \$10 each. Sons David and Robert: \$10 each. Granddaughter Sarah Stewart: cow. Granddaughter Sarah Robe: woman's saddle. Granddaughter Nancy Stewart: \$20, clothing, other personalty. Son Josiah: all remaining property. Executor: son Josiah. Signed: Sarah Robe. Witnesses: Paul Vandervourt, Marsh M Duvall. Proven April 1804. Recorded: OS 3:94-95. [Also rcorded in Wills, 1:312.]

Page 241, 12 October 1805

George and Charlotte PECKENPAUGH to Joseph SUTTON. 145 acres on one of the heads of Scotts Mill Run, adjoining William Dawson, Luke Harmenson, and James Buckannon. Consideration: \$400. Signed: George [X] Peckenpaugh, Charlottee [sic] [X] Peckenpaugh. Witnesses: none. Acknowledged in court, October 1805. Del: to Joseph Sutton, 2 September 1808. Recorded: OS 3:370.

Page 300, 3 March 1801

WILL of William ROBE. Wife Sarah: tract where I now live, west of Surats [sic] Run, and where Marsh Duvall lives, with full power to dispose of the same. Undisturbed use of the lower room in the new building on the tract; her choice of two beds and bedding; as much of the household furniture as she chooses; and her choice of a horse and two cows. Son Josiah: to provide support, provisions, and firewood to Sarah, and to pay her L50 when she requests it. Sons David and Robert: remainder of lands, excepting the plantation where I live and 15 acres adjoining it. Robert to have the place where he lives, and David to have no improvements made by Robert. Son David: half of grain now in my stackyard, he to assist in thrashing and cleaning. Son Josiah: tract where I now live, except the portion left to wife, as well as a 15 acre survey adjoining. If wife dies intestate, Josiah to have the land bequeathed to her, as well as all other livestock, household furnishings, farming tools, and personal property not otherwise bequeathed. Daughters Mary Stuart and Sarah SUTTON: a Bible each, to be purchased by executors. Executors: sons Robert and Josiah. Signed: William Robe. Witnesses: William McClerry, Alexr Hawthorn, Ezekiel Chaney. Proved by witnesses, April 1803. Recorded: OS 4:74. [Also

recorded in Wills, 1:325.]

Page 320, 14 December 1801

Isaac SUTTON, witness, land traction between William and Sarah SQUIER, Fayette Co, PA, and John GRIBBLE.

Page 330, 12 September 1808

Samuel and Rebecah LEMLEY and Joseph and Mary SUTTON to Christopher CORE. Two parcels of 40 acres each on Doll Snider's Run, part of more than 300 acres owned by Rudolph Snider at his decease, Rebecah and Mary being his daughters. Consideration: \$200 to Sutton and \$80 to Lemley. Signed: Samuel Lemley, Rebeckah [X] Lemley, Joseph [X] Sutton, Mary [X] Sutton. Witnesses: Wm G Payne, Rawley Scott, Mathew Gay. Acknowledged in court, September 1808. Del: to Core, 31 [sic] September 1809. Recorded: OS 4:274-275.

- Bev Rogers

Children of Robert Brownfield and Eleanor Sutton are:

- i. Ann Brownfield¹⁵²
- ii. John Brownfield¹⁵²
- iii. Thomas Brownfield¹⁵³, born 1756¹⁵³; married Mary McCoy.

Notes for Thomas Brownfield: American Genealogical-Biographical Index - Ancestry.com

Surname Given Maiden Birth Birth Place Biographical Reference

Name(s) Name Date Info

BROWNFIELD Thomas 175? Pennsylvania

Heads of Fams. at

the first US. census.

Pa. By U.S. Bureau

of the Census.

Washington, 1908.

iv. Benjamine Brownfield¹⁵³, born 1758¹⁵³; married Ruth Sutton; born Abt. 1802¹⁵⁴.

Notes for Benjamine Brownfield:

American Genealogical-Biographical Index - Ancestry.com

Surname Given Maiden Birth Birth Place Biographical

Reference

Name(s) Name Date Info

BROWNFIELD Benjamin 175? Pennsylvania Heads of Fams. at the first U.S.

census. Pa. By U.S. Bureau of the

Census. Washington, 1908.

(426p.):110

v. Robert Brownfield, Jr. ^{155,156,157,158,159,160}, born October 10, 1760 in Smithfield, Fayette County, Pennsylvania ^{161,162,163,164,165}; died February 06, 1815 in Smithfield, Fayette County, Pennsylvania ^{166,167,168,169,170,171,172}; married Mary Bowell May 30, 1793 in Smithfield, Fayette County, Pennsylvania ^{173,174,175,176}; born December 13, 1774 in Smithfield, Fayette County, Pennsylvania ^{177,178,179,180}; died October 31, 1856 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania ^{181,182}.

Notes for Robert Brownfield, Jr.:

He is buried in the Brownfield Cemetery in Smithfield, Pennsylvania. He served in the Westmoreland County Militia and fought Indians.

Birth rec. source: Info from Brownfield descendant Cecelia Daniel,

Huntingtown, MD Death rec.source: ditto Marr. rec. source: ditto

- Burna K. Jamieson

Rebecca was also the name of a daughter of Robert and Eleanor Sutton

Brownfield's son Charles and his wife Ruth Bowell, according to Bible

Records provided by Mrs. Juanita Aquino who subscribes to Gleanings.

This Rebecca was born Oct. 2, 1812. She may have been confused in your

record with Robert Brownfield, Jr. and Mary Bowell's possible daughter

named Rebecca. The 1812 birth date seems more than coincidental I can't look at Robert, Jr.'s will right now to see if it lists a daughter Rebecca, but it might. I think it was published in Gleanings. He died in 1815, I think. I was just in the small Robert Brownfield, Sr. and Eleanor Sutton Family Cemetery in Smithfield, Fayette Co., Pa (off Main

Street or Route 119) a week or so ago. It is in surprisingly good shape. Robert Jr. and Mary Bowell's stones are there and barely readable. Also, Charles Brownfield and Ruth Bowell's sons Zadoc (b.

1798) and Alexander (b. 1796) and their wive's stones are still visible,

as well as a number of grandchildren, etc. The place is kept mowed and

there were even flags and veteran's markers on the veteran's graves.

Todd Brownfield, Date: Mon, 7 Jun 1999 05:23:15 EDT

Notes for ROBERT BROWNFIELD II:

Census Index: U.S. Selected Counties, 1810

Individual: Brownfield, Robert, Jr. County/State: Fayette Co., PA Location: Redstone Twp

Page #: 091 Year: 1810

Census Index: U.S. Selected Counties, 1820

Individual: Brownfield, Robert, Jr. County/State: Fayette Co., PA

Location: Georges Twp

Page #: 161 Year: 1820

Individual Note: He was taken prisioner for about a year, but made

his way back to Fayette Co.,

Military service: Revolutionary War under Captain Thomas

Stokeley's Company Bev Rogers

CENSUS YEAR:1800 STATE:PA COUNTY:Fayette DISTRICT:Georges Township REEL:M32-38

REFERENCE: written page 219, Enumerator: David Stewart

|Free White Males |Free White Females | 10 16 26 10 16 26 |All | to to to to 45 to to to to 45 |Other| |10 16 26 45 up |10 16 26 45 up |Free |Slaves|Remarks PG# LN# LAST NAME FIRST NAME (1) (2) (3) (4) (5) (6) (7) (8) (9) (10) (11) | (12) |544 19 BROWNFIELD Robt Jnr 1 . 1 2 1 . 1 1 .

This may not be the same person.

More About Robert Brownfield, Jr.:

Burial: Smithfield, Fayette County, Pennsylvania¹⁸³ Military service: Revolution, Private, Pennsylvania¹⁸⁴

Notes for Mary Bowell:

Death rec.source: Info from Celia Daniels, Brownfield descendant

- Burna K. Jamieson

More About Mary Bowell:

Burial: Smithfield, Fayette County, Pennsylvania¹⁸⁵

County, Virginia; died August 19, 1837 in Smithfield, Fayette County, Pennsylvania; married Ruth Bowell August 18, 1791 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania.

vii. Rebecca Brownfield¹⁸⁶, born April 23, 1764 in Virginia¹⁸⁶; died 1851 in Boone County, Kentucky¹⁸⁶; married Alexander McPherson 1781 in Georges Township, Fayette County, Pennsylvania¹⁸⁶; born December 23, 1751 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania¹⁸⁷; died November 18, 1831 in Near Verona, Boone County, Kentucky¹⁸⁷.

Notes for Rebecca Brownfield:

On the pension that Rebecca applied for in Boone Co., Ky she gave her name as Rebbecca Brown Tial.

- David Misenheimer

In in the 1850 Census of Boone County Kentucky living with her son Samuel R. McPherson. She was 86. In 1850 Census Boone County Ky. She says she was born in Virginia.

1850 United States Federal CensusBoone County KY, Record Type: 1850 Census, Household: Charles Brownfield McPherson, File Reference: Ancestry Image 79 of 165, Film Number: Image #135 Roll|432 192

Publication: 3 Sep 1850

Alexander McPherson b.23 Dec 1751 d.13 Nov 1831/32 Married Rebeckah (Rebecca) Brownfield March 1783 Georges Creek, Fayette County PA. She applied for his pension around 1 Feb 1839 (Letter was dated on that day. Day and month legible year fuzzy.) When she applied she was living in Boone County, KY. They both died in Boone County KY.

Thank you for your hard work.

Diane McPherson

Notes for Alexander McPherson:

Fought in Revolutionary War. 1st battalion Militia Chester, Pa. 8th Battalion Penn. Continental.

Will: Book C. pg. 006.008

D.A.R.: LaVaughn Anderson #666268

Diane, I am not aware if veteran's records are available on line from the National Archives, you may be able to order copies on line. I ordered hard copies several years ago. Alexander served from Pennsylvania, he received a Revolutionary War pension, and Rebecca had to reapply after his death for a widow's benefits. Alexander's will is also on file in Boone County, KY. Regards, Stan

More About Alexander McPherson:

Military service: Revolution, 1st bat. militia Pa,

Marriage Notes for Rebecca Brownfield and Alexander McPherson: Marriage performed by Robert Richey, Esquire. - David Misenheimer

viii. Mary Brownfield¹⁸⁸, born 1778¹⁸⁸

Notes for Mary Brownfield: The whole list of names is on Robert Sr's notes.

From the Monongalia Deedbook Records

Page 179, 9 January 1804

Robert BROWNFIELD, Georges Twp, Fayette Co, PA, to Mary BROWNFIELD,

single woman, Fayette Co, PA, and Rebecca McPHERSON, state of KY.

370 acres on Sandy Creek, no adjoiners named. Patented 9 July 1798.

Consideration: L100, PA. Signed: Robert Brownfield.

Witnesses: none

Acknowledged in court, January 1804. Del: to Mary Brownfield.

Recorded: OS 2:560.

- Bev Rogers
- **34. Thomas Bowell**^{189,190,191,192,193,194,195}, born 1740 in Wales, Great Britain ^{196,197}; died September 20, 1808 in Georges Township, Fayette County, Pennsylvania ¹⁹⁸. He was the son of William Bowell and Ann Roberts. He married **35. Anna Jane Lamont**.
- **35. Anna Jane Lamont**^{199,200,201}, born 1749 in Wales; died March 06, 1833 in Georges Township, Fayette County, Pennsylvania^{202,203}.

Notes for Thomas Bowell:

Birth:

- 1740 born in Wales (I.G.I., LDS Church member submission)
- 1754 born in Wales (Daughters of the War of 1812 submission, Galvin, Eleanor S., compiler; "1812 Ancestor Index, 1892-1970", National Soc. United states Daughters of 1812, 1971) There are many inaccuracies in this entry; Thomas died 1808. It was his nephew, whose wife was Phebe, that served in the War of 1812.
- 1749-54 Most likely dates of Thomas' birth (see entry 1766 and 1800 Census); probable location Virginia (Frederick County) since his father bought land there in 1730 and sold it in 1765.
- 1766 Thomas Bowell did not receive a gift of land from his father William in 1766 when William made gifts of land to his son Bazil and to his two son-in-laws Wm. & Joseph Craycraft. Probably Thomas was not of age at that time. (Sage & Jones, "Early Records: Hampshire County, VA", Gen. Publ., Baltimore, 1976, pages 4 and 16)
- 1772 Thomas Bowell rec'd from his father William Bowell's estate L20-1 (Probate Records, Hampshire County, WV, Env. 8, County Court, Hampshire Co., 1772 LDS Family History Center film #186352)
- 1773 In the Minute Book of the Great Bethel Baptist Church in Uniontown, PA, in a list of "Members Rec'd by Baptism" in July 1773, under "Restored" are the names Anna Bowell, Thomas Bowells, and Ame(Ann) Bowell. This could be our Thomas, his wife, and his mother. ("Great Bethel Baptist Church, Book I", prepared under the direction of the Uniontown Public Library, 1933-, pg. 5) * OR *
- 1773-1779 Thomas was still in Hampshire County, West Virginia, per his name as witness for land transactions and wills in these years. ("Early records: Hampshire Co., VA" published by Sage & Jones Gen. Publishing, Baltimore, 1976 info courtesy of Leta Hudson, Plantation, FL)
- 1780 Thomas and Basil Bowers(sic) are listed in the PA census in Springhill Township.
- 1782 Thomas was excused from service in Capt. Ichabod Ashcraft's unit of the Militia raised to protect the frontier settlements from the Indians & British; he was "Excused on the Credit of his brother Bazil Bowel, who is Enrolled under Capt. Ashcraft for the Expedition." (Ellis, Franklyn, "History of Fayette County, Pennsylvnia", L.H. Everts & Co., 1882 a footnote with these entries cites their source as "the minutes of the several military 'Courts of Appeal' held in the

spring and summer of 1782" found in an old manuscript book that was still at the Uniontown Courthouse.)

- 1783 At the monthly meeting of the Great Bethel Baptist Church of Uniontown, held October 18, "Rec'd the Experience of Elizabeth Hardin and Ann Bowell Thos. ..." ("Great Bethel Church, Book I", prepared under the direction of the Uniontown Public Library, 1936, pg. 39-40)
- 1784 March 25, 1784 Thomas' land in Georges Township used in the description of the deed of neighbor Henry Smith. ("LaFayette History & Genealogy of Fayette County, PA, Vol 1-2" published by Southwestern PA Genealogical Services, Laughlintown, PA)

At the monthly meeting of the Great Bethel Baptist Church, on June 19, 1784, it was "Resolv'd that the members shall work at the meeting house every day that is appointed by Richard Reed, Thomas Bowels & Philip Jenkins under penalty of five schillings for Neglect." (Great Bethel Church, Op Cit., pg. 48-50)

Thomas and his wife Ann were founding member of the Mt. Moriah Baptist Church, Smithfield, Fayette Co., PA (Mt. Moriah Baptist Church Minute Book)

- 1785 Thomas and his brother Bazil listed as tax payers in Georges Township, Fayette Co., PA. ("Fayette County, PA Taxpayers, 1785-1799", T.L.C. Genealogy, Miami Beach, FL, 1991, p. 15)
- 1786 Thomas Bowell's plantation "Fairfield" (296+ acres) warranted March 8, 1786, and surveyed March 20, 1786. Patented to Warrantee June 26, 1790 by The Commonwealth of Pennsylvnia. (original land grant map, "Horn Papers, Vol. III") (Fayette County Deed Book 94, pgs. 68-69)

Thomas is mentioned in the Minute Book of the Great Bethel Church on March 19, 1786, when he and Joseph Thomas "of the other church" (Mt. Moriah) are to go with two Bethel members to talk with a Sarah Baccous re a complaint brought against her. (Great Bethel Church, Op Cit., pg. 57)

- 1787 Tax Records listed as owning about 330 acres in Georges Township (FHC film #1449307-8)
- 1788 Tax Records listed as tax assessor and as owning 206 acres, 2 horses, and 5 cattle.
- 1790 U.S. Census household listed as including Thomas, 2 males under 15,

and 12 females.

- 1793 Tax records 273 acres, 1 horse, 7 cattle.
- 1794 Jonathon Rees named his "trusty friend Thomas Bowell" as the executor of his will. ("LaFayette", Vol 1-2)
- 1799 Tax Records 273 acres, 2 horses, 5 cattle, and 2 houses.
- 1800 U.S. Census Thomas (listed as Bowars) as 45 or over, 1 male 16-26, 1 female under 10, 3 females 10-16, 1 female 16-26, and 1 female over 45.

Tax Records - 273 acres, 4 horses, 2 cattle, farmer.

- 1807 Tax records listed as Thomas, sr. with property above; the Thomas, jr. listed was his nephew.
- 1808 Sept. 6, being "Weak in body, but in perfect minded memory" Thomas wrote his will. (Fayette County Will Book 1, p.090)
- Sept. 6, Thomas & Ann Bowell sold to Daniel John 109 acres of "Fairfield" for \$1,000. This Daniel John was probably their son-in-law since in 1824 a Thomas B. John named his "Uncle Bazel Bowell" in his will. (Fayette Co. Deed Book Q, p. 554-5)
- Sept. 10, Thomas died, leaving listed in his will his wife Ann, son Bazel, and nine daughters, not named (Fayette Co., Will Book 1, p.090)

More About THOMAS BOWELL:

Birth rec. source: I believe him to be younger than Bazil b. 1748; prob. not of age in 1766

Burial: prob. Mt. Moriah Baptist Church Cemetery, Smithfield, PA Cause of Death: His will states "being weak in body but in perfect minded memory"

Death rec. source: Minute Book, Mt. Moriah Baptist Church, Smithfield, PA Military Service: no - excused from service 1782 "on the Credit of his brother, Bazil Bowell"

Occupation: Farmer Religion: Baptist

- Burna K. Jamieson

At the time of his death, he owned 206 acres of land, two horses and five cows. In the 1790 census his family reported 1 male over age 16, 2 males under age 16, and twelve females. He was very active in the Mt. Moriah Baptist church where he served as an elder. His will was dated September 6, 1808 and proved September 27, 1808. The will mentions one son Bazel to whom he gave his watch. It also mentions nine daughters but does not give their names. - Gerald P. Ring

Notes for Anna Jane Lamont:

Notes for ANN ???:

According to her husband's will, nine daughters of Thomas & Ann Bowell were living at the time of his death in 1808. The 1800 census lists 1 female under 10 (b. 1790-1800), 3 females 10-16 (b.1784-1790), 1 female 16-26 (b. 1774-1784), and 1 male 16-26 (b.1774-1784). The 1790 census lists 2 males under 15 (b. 1776-1790).

1809 - Ann (Anna) Bowell is listed in Fayette Co. tax records as a widow with one horse and 1 cow.

The tax records also list a Rhoda and a Margaret Bowell, each owning a horse. These were most likely Ann's daughters (although the Margaret could be the widow of Basil who died 1805 - need to check to see if she is listed as a widow).

1810 - Tax Records - Anna Bowell, 1 horse.

U.S. Census - Anne Bowell, no males, 1 female 16-26, 1 female 26-45, & Ann (over 45).

1814 - Tax Records - Ann Bowell, 1 horse, 1 cow.

1820 - U.S. Census

1830 - U.S. Census

1833 - 3-9-1833 "Ann Bowell departed this life who had been for many years a member of this church. She was about 84 years of age." (Minute Book of the Mt. Moriah Baptist Church, Smithfield, PA)

More About ANN ???:

Birth rec. source: Based on approx. age at death given in minutes of Mt. Moriah Bap. Church.

Burial: probably Mt. Moriah Cemetery, Smithfield

Death rec. source: Minute Book, Mt Moriah Baptist Church

Religion: Baptist

- Burna K. Jamieson

Children of Thomas Bowell and Anna Lamont are:

- i. Katherine Bowell^{204,205}
- ii. Lydia Bowell^{206,207}
- iii. Rachel Bowell^{208,209}
- iv. Rebecca Bowell^{210,211}

Notes for Rebecca Bowell:

From "Marriage and Death Notices Extracted From the Genius of Liberty and Fayette Advertiser of Uniontown, Pennsylvania, 1805-1854, compiled by Mrs. Jean R. Rentmeister, C.G.R.S., pub. by Closson Press, RD 2, Box 373-A, Apollo, PA 15613, 1981

22 December 1853

MARRIED: on the 8th inst., by Rev. J. K. Mellhorn, Mr. John W. Deffenbaugh, of Cheat Neck, Va., and Miss Rebecca Bowell, of Springfield twp., Fayette Co., Pa.

Is this the same person?

- v. Unknown Bowell^{212,213}, married Daniel John.
- vi. Ruth Bowell, born Abt. 1773 in Probably Hampshire County, West Virginia; died Aft. 1850 in Probably Fayette County, Pennsylvania; married Charles Brownfield August 18, 1791 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania.
 - vii. Mary Bowell^{214,215,216,217,218,219,220}, born December 13, 1774 in Smithfield, Fayette County, Pennsylvania^{221,222,223,224}; died October 31, 1856 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania^{225,226}; married Robert Brownfield, Jr. May 30, 1793 in Smithfield, Fayette County, Pennsylvania^{227,228,229,230}; born October 10, 1760 in Smithfield, Fayette County, Pennsylvania^{231,232,233,234,235}; died February 06, 1815 in Smithfield, Fayette County, Pennsylvania^{231,232,233,234,235}; died February 06, 1815 in Smithfield, Fayette County, Pennsylvania^{236,237,238,239,240,241,242}.

Notes for Mary Bowell:

Death rec.source: Info from Celia Daniels, Brownfield descendant

- Burna K. Jamieson

More About Mary Bowell:

Burial: Smithfield, Fayette County, Pennsylvania²⁴³

Notes for Robert Brownfield, Jr.:

He is buried in the Brownfield Cemetery in Smithfield, Pennsylvania. He served in the Westmoreland County Militia and fought Indians.

Birth rec. source: Info from Brownfield descendant Cecelia Daniel,

Huntingtown, MD Death rec.source: ditto Marr. rec. source: ditto - Burna K. Jamieson

Rebecca was also the name of a daughter of Robert and Eleanor Sutton

Brownfield's son Charles and his wife Ruth Bowell, according to Bible

Records provided by Mrs. Juanita Aquino who subscribes to Gleanings.

This Rebecca was born Oct. 2, 1812. She may have been confused in your

record with Robert Brownfield, Jr. and Mary Bowell's possible daughter

named Rebecca. The 1812 birth date seems more than coincidental. I

can't look at Robert, Jr.'s will right now to see if it lists a daughter Rebecca, but it might. I think it was published in Gleanings. He died in 1815, I think. I was just in the small Robert Brownfield, Sr. and Eleanor Sutton Family Cemetery in Smithfield, Fayette Co., Pa (off Main

Street or Route 119) a week or so ago. It is in surprisingly good shape. Robert Jr. and Mary Bowell's stones are there and barely readable. Also, Charles Brownfield and Ruth Bowell's sons Zadoc (b.

1798) and Alexander (b. 1796) and their wive's stones are still visible,

as well as a number of grandchildren, etc. The place is kept mowed and

there were even flags and veteran's markers on the veteran's graves.

Todd Brownfield, Date: Mon, 7 Jun 1999 05:23:15 EDT

Notes for ROBERT BROWNFIELD II:

Census Index: U.S. Selected Counties, 1810

Individual: Brownfield, Robert, Jr. County/State: Fayette Co., PA

Location: Redstone Twp

Page #: 091 Year: 1810

Census Index: U.S. Selected Counties, 1820

Individual: Brownfield, Robert, Jr. County/State: Fayette Co., PA

Location: Georges Twp

Page #: 161 Year: 1820

Individual Note: He was taken prisioner for about a year, but made

his way back to Fayette Co.,

Military service: Revolutionary War under Captain Thomas

Stokeley's Company Bev Rogers

CENSUS YEAR:1800 STATE:PA COUNTY:Fayette

DISTRICT: Georges Township REEL: M32-38

REFERENCE: written page 219, Enumerator: David Stewart

|Free White Males |Free White Females 10 16 26 10 16 26 |All | to to to to 45 to to to to 45 Other |10 16 26 45 up |10 16 26 45 up |Free |Slaves|Remarks PG# LN# LAST NAME FIRST NAME (1) (2) (3) (4) (5) (6) (7) (8) (9) (10 (11) | (12) |1 . 1 2 1 2 544 19 BROWNFIELD Robt Jnr . 1 1 .

This may not be the same person.

More About Robert Brownfield, Jr.: Burial: Smithfield, Fayette County, Pennsylvania²⁴³ Military service: Revolution, Private, Pennsylvania²⁴⁴

viii. Ann Bowell^{245,246}, born Abt. 1784 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania²⁴⁷; died Aft. 1828²⁴⁷; married Enoch Abraham 1804 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania²⁴⁷; died 1828 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania²⁴⁷.

Notes for Ann Bowell:

Birth rec. source: Based on age in 1850 Census

Marr. rec. source: I.G.I. - info entered by descendant;

Religion: Baptist - Mt. Moriah member

- Burna K. Jamieson

Notes for Enoch Abraham:

Death rec.source: Fayette Co., PA, Will Book I, p. 992 - dated

7/22/1828; prob. 11/11/1828

Occupation: Farmer Religion: Baptist

- Burna K. Jamieson

ix. Captain Basil Bowell²⁴⁸, born April 21, 1786 in Georges Twp., Fayette Co., Pennsylvania²⁴⁹; died February 02, 1874 in Georges Twp., Fayette Co., Pennsylvania^{249,250}; married Elizabeth Kyle Abt. 1806 in Georges Township, Fayette County, Pennsylvania²⁵¹; born August 22, 1787 in Frederick County, Maryland^{251,252}; died November 09, 1872 in Georges Twp., Fayette Co., Pennsylvania^{253,254}.

Notes for Captain Basil Bowell:

His birth date is also reported as 1/17/1786.

He fought in the War of 1812. He was a private in the Company of Light Dragoon raised by Captain James A. McClelland. His squadron was commanded by Lieutenant Colonel James V. Ball. - Franklin Ellis History of Fayette Co., Pa.

1808 - Bazel was first listed in the tax records as owning two horses and two cows. (Georges Township, Fayette Co., PA, tax records)

- 1808 Sept. 6, Bazel was named in his father Thomas' will. (Fayette County Will Book 1, p. 090)
- December 17, Bazel & Elizabeth deeded to Michael Knife, for \$25, two acres of "Fairfield" which included the "site whereon sd Knife has now built a saw mill with ----- of the water within the bounds of the afoesaid". (Fayette County Deed Book H, p. 155-6)
- 1809 Tax records show Bazel owning 168 acres, 2 horses, and 2 cows; his father had died in September 1808 leaving 273 acres.
- 1810 Census records list Bazel with his wife and two children, a boy and a girl, both under 10, in Georges Township.
- 1811 March 8, Bazel deeded to the heirs of Joshua Robison for \$1 some nineteen + acres (deed very difficult to read) of "Fairfield" as per the instructions in his father's will. (Fayaette Co. Deed Book H, p.293-4)
- 1812 Bazel enlisted on October 5, 1812, as a private in Captain McClellan's Company of Light Dragoons of the PA Militia for one year's service in Maj. Wm. Henry Harrisons Army of the Northwest in the War of 1812. (U.S. National Archives, "Old War" Invalid File # 3032, Index Vol.A, p.37)
- 1813 Bazel was mustered out of service, after Oct. 5, 1813. (Ibid.)
- 1814 Tax records owned 165 acres, 2 horses, and 2 cows.
- 1815 January 31, 1815, son Thomas Alexander born. (Wisconsin Death Registration, 1890 Green Co., # 26)
- 1820 Census records: listed as farming, age 26-45, wife 26-45, a boy and a girl under 10, a boy and a girl 10-16, and a boy about 20.
- 1824 The sheriff of Fayette Co. seized forty acres & 33 perches of land from Bazel Bowell as the result of a court judgement against him. The court awarded \$388.16 + \$4.16 to Thomas B. John. The sheriff sold the land at auction to said John for \$200.00.
- 1828 Son William Henry born November 28. (Gravestone, Mt. Moriah Baptist Church Cemetery, Smithfield, PA)

- 1830 Census records: listed as a farmer age 40-50, with wife age 40-50, four sons (one under 5, one 5-10, one 15-20, and one 20-30) and one daughter age 10-15.
- 1840 Census records: listed as 50-60, with wife 50-60, one son 10-15, and two sons 20-30.
- 1850 Census records: listed as a 65 year old farmer with property valued at \$2,000; his wife Elizabeth was 63, son Wm. Henry was 22 and a farmer. Bazel & Wm. henry gave birthplaces as PA, Elizabth gave her birthplace as MD.
- 1850 On November 19, 1850, Bazel filed for a disability pension made available to the veterans of the War of 1812. John Graham and James Abraham, also members of McClellan's Light Dragoons wrote letters supporting Bazel's claims. (U.S. National Archives, op cit.)
- 1851 On March 29, 1851, a pension of \$8.00 per month began. (Ibid.)
- 1860 Census records: listed in the records for Georges Township as an "Old Gent" age 74, born PA, real estate valued at \$2,000, and personal property valued at \$600; wife Elizabeth born MD.
- 1870 Census records: listed as residing with son William and family as a retired farmer age 83.
- 1872 Bazel's wife Elizabeth Kyle died on September 11, 1872, and was buried in the Mt. Moriah Cemetery in Smithfield. (Gravestone, Mt. Moriah Baptist Church, Smithfield, PA)
- 1873 On October 14, an examining surgeon described Bazel as 6' tall, weighing 130 pounds, of fair complexion, 85 years old, with respiration 28, and pulse 73. The physician described Bazels rheumatic condition as follows: "The hands are distorted and the fingers contracted seriously interfering with his power to grasp. The joints of the other extremities are stiffened rendering walking painful, and aside from his great age and the general feebleness resulting therefrom his rheumatic affliction would totally incapacitate him from the performance of labor". (U.S. National Archives, op cit)
- 1874 Bazel died February 2, 1874, at age 87 years, 9 months, and 11 days, and was buried in the Mt. Moriah Baptist Cemetery

next to his wife Elizabeth. (Gravestone, Mt. Moriah Baptist Church, Smithfield, PA)

More About BAZEL BOWELL:

Birth rec. source: Based on age at death

Burial: Mt. Moriah Baptist Church Cemetery, Smithfield, PA

Death rec.source: Gravestone

Marr. rec. source: Based on two children in 1810 census

Medical Information: suffered from a rheumatic condition as a result

of illness brought on by extreme weather conditions during Northwest Territory Campaign in 1812-13; received disability

pension from 1851 until death.

Military Service: War of 1812 - private in Fayette Co., PA Militia

Occupation: Farmer Religion: Baptist

- Burna K. Jamieson

Fought war of 1812 as a private. Enlisted October 5, 1812 as a private in Captain McClellan's Company of Light Dragoons of the PA Militia for one year's service in the War of 1812 - Major Wm. Henry Harrison's Army of the Nortwest. Mustered out of service after October 15, 1813.

- Gerald P. Ring

More About Captain Basil Bowell:

Burial: Mt Moriah Baptist Church Cem, Smithfield, PA^{254,255}

Notes for Elizabeth Kyle:

1787 - Born Frederick County, MD, probably named for grandmother Elizabeth Sturm Kyle.

1799 - Living in Georges Township, Fayette Co., Pa - father first listed in tax records of Fayette Co., PA.

1800 - Census records - Elizabeth living with parents, an older brother, two younger brothers, and three younger sisters in Geaorges Township.

About 1806-07 married Bazel Bowell (marriage date estimate based on 1810 census records).

- 1810 Census records Bazel & Elizabeth, both 16-26, living in Georges Twp. with two children, a boy (Jefferson) and a girl (Mariah), both under 10.
- 1815 Birth of son, Thomas Alexander, on January 31, 1815. (Death Records, WI)
- 1817 Birth of daughter, Malinda, on January 2, 1817. (Source: gg-grandaughter Leta Hudson)
- 1820 Census records Family consisted of parents and four children listed above.
- 1820-1825 Birth of a son, Jacob, probably about 1820. (Based on 1830/1840 census & the obit of the second Wm. Henry Bowell)
- 1825-1827 Birth of a son, the first Wm. Henry (Based on 1830/1840 censuses & the obit of the second Wm. Henry Bowell). He died in infancy.
- 1828 Birth of son, William Henry on November 18, 1828.
- 1830 Census records family included parents, the second William Henry (under 5), Jacob (5-10), Thomas Alexander (15-20), Jefferson (20-30), and Malinda (10-15). Mariah had probably married --?-- Johnson.
- 1835 Daughter Malinda married James Shoaf. (Leta Hudson)
- 1836 Death of son Jefferson October 28, 1836; burial at Springer, Bowell, Jones Cemetery (sometimes called Hutchison Farm Cemetery). (Gravestone)
- 1840 Census records Bazel, Elizabeth with William Henry (10-15), Jacob, and Thomas Alexander (both 20-30).
- 1842 Son Thomas Alexander married Catherine Smith, widow of William Bell.
- 1844-45 Thomas Alexander & family moved to Montgomery County, OH. Orphan Court Records, Probate of Isaac Smith Estate)
- 1850 Census records Elizabeth (63), Bazel (65), and William

Henry (22)

1853 - Son William Henry married Hannah Barnes on Oct 23, 1853.

1860 - Census records - Elizabeth 72, Bazel 74.

1872 - Elizabeth died November 9th, at age 85-2-18, and was buried in the Mt. Moriah Baptist Cemetery, Smithfield, Fayette Co., PA. (Gravestone)

More About ELIZABETH KYLE:

Birth rec. source: Based on age at death

Burial: Mt. Moriah Baptist Church Cemetery, Smithfield, PA

Death rec.source: Gravestone

Marr. rec. source: Father Jacob Kyle's will - Fayette Co. Will Book

Occupation: Homemaker

Religion: Baptist

- Burna K. Jamieson

More About Elizabeth Kyle:

Burial: Mt Moriah Baptist Church Cem, Smithfield, PA^{256,257}

x. Rhoda Bowell^{258,259,260}, born Abt. 1788 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania²⁶¹

Notes for Rhoda Bowell:

Notes for RHODA (?) BOWELL:

Rhoda Bowell is listed in the 1809 tax records of Fayette County, PA, as owning one horse. The same records list Margaret, the widow of Bazil, and Anna, the widow of Thomas, Since Rhoda is not listed as a daughter in the probate of Bazil's estate, I believe she must be one of the daughters of Thomas & Ann, daughters un-named in Thomas' will.

- Burna K. Jamieson

- 1. Sherry Witt, (pc witt@lgca.org), "Electronic."
- 2. Michael K. Brownfield.
- 3. Michael K. Brownfield, For 1822.
- 4. 1880 Census, For about 1823 in Pennsylvania.
- 5. Michael K. Brownfield.
- 6. 1880 Census.
- 7. John W. Jordan, Genealogical and Personal History of Fayette County, Pennsylvania, p.910.
- 8. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic," For date, county and state.
- 9. John W. Jordan, Genealogical and Personal History of Fayette County, Pennsylvania, p. 910, For place.
- 10. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 11. Gail Brownfield Barton.
- 12. Max Perry, The Descendants of the Brownfield and Porter Families, (1987).
- 13. Lynn, (gencircles.com), "Electronic."
- 14. Gail Brownfield Barton.
- 15. Indiana State Library Genealogy Division, "Electronic."
- 16. Gail Brownfield Barton, For 1820.
- 17. Max Perry, The Descendants of the Brownfield and Porter Families, (1987).
- 18. 1880 Census, For about 1820 in Pennsylvania.
- 19. Gail Brownfield Barton.
- 20. Gail Brownfield Barton, For date.
- 21. Cathy, (Rootsweb), "Electronic," Citing Decatur County Marriage Index.
- 22. Indiana State Library Genealogy Division, "Electronic."
- 23. Gail Brownfield Barton.
- 24. 1880 Census, For about 1816 in Kentucky.
- 25. Gail Brownfield Barton.
- 26. Michael K. Brownfield.
- 27. Debbie Patton.
- 28. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 29. Bev Rogers.
- 30. Jennie F. Smith Shultz Woolson.
- 31. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic," For year and place except Brooke County.
- 32. Michael K. Brownfield, For year and place except Brooke County.
- 33. Bev Rogers, For year and place.
- 34. Lynn, (gencircles.com), "Electronic," For date.
- 35. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic," For year, county and state.
- 36. Lynn, (gencircles.com), "Electronic."
- 37. Lynn, (gencircles.com), "Electronic," For all except the county.
- 38. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic," For place.
- 39. Debbie Patton.
- 40. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."

- 41. *Gerald P. Ring*, "Electronic."
- 42 Michael K. Brownfield.
- 43. Celia Daniel.
- 44. Jennie F. Smith Shultz Woolson.
- 45. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 46. Bev Rogers.
- 47. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 48. Michael K. Brownfield.
- 49. Vereran's Graves in Fayette County, PA, (Rootsweb), "Electronic," For date.
- 50. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic," For place.
- 51. Michael K. Brownfield, For year.
- 52. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 53. Michael K. Brownfield, For year only.
- 54. Vereran's Graves in Fayette County, PA, (Rootsweb), "Electronic," For date.
- 55. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 56. Vereran's Graves in Fayette County, PA, (Rootsweb), "Electronic."
- 57. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 58. Michael K. Brownfield, Charles Jr.
- 59. Michael K. Brownfield.
- 60. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic," For year and county.
- 61. Michael K. Brownfield, For year only.
- 62 Diane McPherson, (gencircles.com), "Electronic."
- 63 Michael K. Brownfield.
- 64. Michael K. Brownfield, For year
- 65. Lynn, (gencircles.com), "Electronic."
- 66. Lynn, (gencircles.com), "Electronic," For year.
- 67. Lynn, (gencircles.com), "Electronic."
- 68. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 69. Michael K. Brownfield.
- 70. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 71. Michael K. Brownfield, For year only.
- 72. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 73. Michael K. Brownfield, For year only.
- 74. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 75. Barbara L. Schmidt, "Electronic."
- 76. Barbara L. Schmidt, "Electronic," For Dibble Cemetery.
- 77. Max Perry, *The Descendants of the Brownfield and Porter Families*, (1987), For Utica, Van Buren County, Iowa.
- 78. Florence E. Brownfield, Brownfield Gleanings, Vol. 23, Issue 4, p. 23-83, March 2002.
- 79. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 80. Michael K. Brownfield.
- 81. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."

- 82. Michael K. Brownfield, For date only.
- 83. Michael K. Brownfield.
- 84. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 85. Michael K. Brownfield.
- 86. Gail Brownfield Barton, Gail Brownfield Barton has this Elizabeth Brownfield married to John Kennedy, but the daughter of Robert son of Charles son of Robert, the eldest Brownfield.
- 87. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 88. Michael K. Brownfield.
- 89. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 90. Michael K. Brownfield.
- 91. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic," For year and place.
- 92. Michael K. Brownfield, For year only.
- 93. Lynn, (gencirclescom), "Electronic."
- 94. Michael K Brownfield.
- 95. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 96. Michael K. Brownfield.
- 97. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic," For year and place.
- 98. Michael K. Brownfield, For year only.
- 99. Lynn, (gencircles.com), "Electronic," For date.
- 100. Michael K. Brownfield.
- 101. Gail Brownfield Barton.
- 102. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic," For Elenor Brownfield
- 103. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic," For year and place.
- 104. Michael K. Brownfield, For year only.
- 105. Lynn, (gencircles.com), "Electronic," For date.
- 106. Michael K. Brownfield.
- 107. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 108. Michael K. Brownfield.
- 109. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic," For year and place.
- 110. Michael K. Brownfield, For year only.
- 111. Lynn, (gencircles.com), "Electronic," For date.
- 112. Michael K. Brownfield
- 113. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 114. Michael K. Brownfield.
- 115. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic," For year and place.
- 116. Michael K. Brownfield, For year.
- 117. Lynn, (gencircles.com), "Electronic," For date.
- 118. Gail Brownfield Barton.
- 119. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 120. Michael K. Brownfield.
- 121. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 122. Michael K. Brownfield, For year only.

- 123. Michael K. Brownfield.
- 124. Max Perry, The Descendants of the Brownfield and Porter Families, (1987).
- 125. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 126. Jeff Olsen, Ancestry.com, "Electronic."
- 127. Gerald P. Ring, "Electronic."
- 128. Joanna Woodley.
- 129. Michael K. Brownfield.
- 130. Bev Rogers.
- 131. Gene Pool, "Electronic," For first and last names.
- 132. Bev Rogers, For year and Chester Co., Pa..
- 133. National Society of the Daughters of the American Revolution, *DAR Patriot Index*, (1994), Part I, p. 404., For 1733, Virginia.
- 134. Jennie F. Smith Shultz Woolson.
- 135. Michael K. Brownfield, For all except Smithfield, Fayette County.
- 136. Bev Rogers, For all except Smithfield.
- 137. Gene Pool, "Electronic," For year only.
- 138. National Society of the Daughters of the American Revolution, DAR Patriot Index,
- (1994), PArt I, p. 404., For 1821, Pennsylvania.
- 139. Jennie F. Smith Shultz Woolson, For year and place.
- 140. Michael K Brownfield.
- 141. Bev Rogers.
- 142. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 143. Joanna Woodley.
- 144. Michael K. Brownfield.
- 145. Richard Ladd Brownfield.
- 146. Michael K. Brownfield, For year.
- 147. Bev Rogers, For place.
- 148. Jennie F. Smith Shultz Woolson, For year.
- 149. Lynn, (gencircles.com), "Electronic."
- 150. Jennie F. Smith Shultz Woolson.
- 151. National Society of the Daughters of the American Revolution, *DAR Patriot Index*, (1994), PArt I, p. 404..
- 152. Robert Wilgus.
- 153. Jennie F. Smith Shultz Woolson.
- 154. V. Roy Beals, "Electronic."
- 155. Debbie Patton.
- 156. *Gerald P. Ring*, "Electronic."
- 157. Joanna Woodley.
- 158. Michael K. Brownfield.
- 159. Bev Rogers.
- 160. Gene Pool, "Electronic," For first and last names.
- 161. Joanna Woodley, For date only.
- 162. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic," For year only.

- 163. Michael K. Brownfield, For all except Smithfield.
- 164. Gene Pool, "Electronic."
- 165. Jennie F. Smith Shultz Woolson.
- 166. Joanna Woodley, For date only.
- 167. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic," For year only.
- 168. Michael K. Brownfield, For all except Smithfield.
- 169. Bev Rogers, For all except Smithfield.
- 170. Gene Pool, "Electronic," For date only.
- 171. National Society of the Daughters of the American Revolution, *DAR Patriot Index*, (1994), Part I, p. 404., For date and state.
- 172. Jennie F. Smith Shultz Woolson.
- 173. Gerald P. Ring, "Electronic," For the date.
- 174. Michael K. Brownfield, As to date only.
- 175. Bev Rogers, For all except Smithfield.
- 176. Jennie F. Smith Shultz Woolson.
- 177. Michael K. Brownfield, For year only.
- 178. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic," As to county and state.
- 179. Bev Rogers, For year only.
- 180. Jennie F. Smith Shultz Woolson.
- 181. Michael K. Brownfield, For year and place.
- 182. Joanna Woodley, For date and state.
- 183. Gail Brownfield Barton.
- 184. National Society of the Daughters of the American Revolution, *DAR Patriot Index*, (1994), Part I, p. 404..
- 185. Gail Brownfield Barton.
- 186. Bev Rogers
- 187. David Misenheimer.
- 188. Bev Rogers.
- 189. Debbie Patton.
- 190. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 191. Gerald P. Ring, "Electronic."
- 192. Joanna Woodley.
- 193. Michael K. Brownfield.
- 194. Celia Daniel.
- 195. Jennie F. Smith Shultz Woolson.
- 196. Jennie F. Smith Shultz Woolson, For Wales.
- 197. Debbie Patton, For year.
- 198. *Gerald P. Ring*, "Electronic," Burna K. Jamison. Kyle Family of Fairchance, Fayette, PA.
- 199. Debbie Patton.
- 200. Michael K. Brownfield, For first and last names.
- 201. Celia Daniel, For first name only.
- 202. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."

- 203. Gerald P. Ring, "Electronic."
- 204. Debbie Patton.
- 205. Gerald P. Ring, "Electronic."
- 206. Debbie Patton.
- 207. Gerald P. Ring, "Electronic."
- 208. Debbie Patton.
- 209. Gerald P. Ring, "Electronic."
- 210. Debbie Patton.
- 211. Gerald P. Ring, "Electronic."
- 212. Debbie Patton.
- 213. Gerald P. Ring, "Electronic."
- 214. Debbie Patton.
- 215. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 216 Gerald P. Ring, "Electronic."
- 217. Joanna Woodley.
- 218. Michael K. Brownfield.
- 219. Bev Rogers.
- 220. Gene Pool, "Electronic."
- 221. Michael K. Brownfield, For year only.
- 222. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic," As to county and state.
- 223. Bev Rogers, For year only.
- 224. Jennie F. Smith Shultz Woolson.
- 225. Michael K. Brownfield, For year and place.
- 226. Joanna Woodley, For date and state.
- 227. Gerald P. Ring, "Electronic," For the date
- 228. Michael K. Brownfield, As to date only.
- 229. Bev Rogers, For all except Smithfield.
- 230. Jennie F. Smith Shultz Woolson.
- 231. Joanna Woodley, For date only.
- 232. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic," For year only.
- 233. Michael K. Brownfield, For all except Smithfield.
- 234. Gene Pool, "Electronic."
- 235. Jennie F. Smith Shultz Woolson.
- 236. Joanna Woodley, For date only.
- 237. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic," For year only.
- 238. Michael K. Brownfield, For all except Smithfield.
- 239. Bev Rogers, For all except Smithfield.
- 240. Gene Pool, "Electronic," For date only.
- 241. National Society of the Daughters of the American Revolution, *DAR Patriot Index*, (1994), Part I, p. 404., For date and state.
- 242. Jennie F. Smith Shultz Woolson.
- 243 Gail Brownfield Barton
- 244. National Society of the Daughters of the American Revolution, *DAR Patriot Index*,

- (1994), Part I, p. 404..
- 245. Debbie Patton, For birth of an unknown daughter.
- 246. Gerald P. Ring, "Electronic," For an unknown daughter.
- 247. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 248. Fayette County, Pennsylvania Vital Records, 1750 1890, "Electronic."
- 249. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 250. Gerald P. Ring, "Electronic."
- 251. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 252. Gerald P. Ring, "Electronic."
- 253. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 254. Gerald P. Ring, "Electronic."
- 255. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 256. Gerald P. Ring, "Electronic."
- 257. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 258. Debbie Patton, For unkonwn daughter.
- 259 Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."
- 260. Gerald P. Ring, "Electronic," For an unknown daughter.
- 261. Burna K. Jamieson, "Electronic."